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WORKING SESSION MEMORANDUM 
 
DATE:  March 29, 2013 
 
TO:  Board of Aldermen    
   
FROM:  Candace Havens, Director of Planning and Development 
  Eve Tapper, Chief Planner for Current Planning 
 
SUBJECT: #258-12 BH NORMANDY RIVERSIDE, LLC/MASSACHUSETTS BAY TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY petition for a 

change of zone to Mixed Use 3/Transit Oriented District for a portion of land located at 327 Grove Street, also 
identified as Section 42, Block 11, Lot 3A, currently zoned Public Use.  

 
#258-12(2) BH NORMANDY RIVERSIDE, LLC/MASSACHUSETTS BAY TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY petition for 
a SPECIAL PERMIT/SITE PLAN APPROVAL to construct a mixed use, transit-oriented development including an 
office building of approximately 225,000 sq. ft., a residential building containing 290 apartments with 5,000 
sq. ft. of retail space, a three story building containing approximately 15,000 sq. ft. of retail space and 
approximately 8,000 sq. ft. of community space, and related site improvements; to permit office use on the 
ground floor, medical office use, retail and personal establishments of more than 5,000 sq. ft., eating and 
drinking establishments of more than 5,000 sq. ft., retail banking and financial services, and health club 
establishments on the ground floor; and reduced minimum setbacks of side setback of office building, and 
front setback of retail/community building; parking facility design standards including stall width, stall depth, 
maneuvering space for end stalls, minimum width for entrance and exit driveways, tandem stalls, number of 
required off-street loading facilities and design standards of same, landscape screening requirements, 
surfacing and curbing requirements and one foot candle lighting at 327 GROVE STREET, Ward 4, on land 
known as SBL 42, 11, 3A containing approx. 9.4 acres of land in a proposed Mixed Use 3 Transit Oriented 
Zoned district. Ref: Sec 30-13(f), Table A Footnote; 30-13(g); 30-15(v)(1); 30-15, Table 3; 30-19(d)(22); 30-
19(h); 30-19(h)(2)a); 30-19(h)(2)b); 30-19(h)(2)e); 30-19(h)(4)a); 30-19(h)(5)a); 30-19(i); 30-19(i)(1)a); 30-
19(j); 30-19(j)(1)a); 30-19(j)(2)d); 30-19(l); 30-19(l)(2); 30-19(l)(3); 30-19(m); 30-23; 30-24; 30-24(i)(7) of the 
City of Newton Revised Zoning Ordinance, 2012. 
___________________________________________________________________________________ 
In response to questions raised at the Land Use 
Committee public hearings, previous working 
session meetings and/or staff technical reviews, the 
Planning Department is providing the following 
materials for the upcoming working session. This 
information is supplemental to staff analysis 
previously provided for the public hearing.  

 

                            Preserving the Past    Planning for the Future 

 

Setti D. Warren 
Mayor 

 

City of Newton, Massachusetts 
Department of Planning and Development 

1000 Commonwealth Avenue Newton, Massachusetts 02459 

 

 

Telephone 
(617) 796-1120 

Telefax 
(617) 796-1142 

TDD/TTY 
(617) 796-1089 

www.newtonma.gov 
 

Candace Havens 
Director 

 

  

258-12(2)



        
        Petition #258-12 

          Page 2 of 6 
 

BACKGROUND 
At its March 5th meeting, the Land Use Committee held a working session on transportation, 
site access and parking issues for the proposed Station at Riverside development.  This memo 
outlines the issues that will be addressed at the April 2nd working session.  These issues include 
all aspects of site design (i.e., internal pedestrian, vehicular and bicycle circulation, architectural 
design, and open space), and a comprehensive signage package.  At a third working session 
scheduled for May 7th, the Land Use Committee will discuss the fiscal impact of the project, 
engineering, and water sewer infrastructure improvements, and will complete any further 
review of traffic and parking issues.  
 
SITE DESIGN 
Integration of structures and uses.  The proposed development at the Station at Riverside 
includes all of the elements required for a Mixed-Use Development in the Mixed-Use 3 zone, 
including at least two different principal uses (office and retail) in addition to a residential use, 
pedestrian and bicycle connections to and through the development, a community center, 
enhanced and beneficial open space, improved access nearby and adequate parking.  Based on 
these criteria, the Board of Aldermen may be able to make findings that the project meets the 
special permit criteria laid out in Section 30-24 (i)(1-13), which is the legal requirement to 
approve a special permit for this project.  However, the Planning Department believes that with 
the proposed site design and uses the development falls short of its potential to fulfill the 
purpose of the Mixed-Use 3 zone as described in Section 30-13(f).  In part, the purpose of this 
zoning district is to “create a vibrant destination where people can live, work and play.”  The 
proposed development, as designed, separates the uses on the site instead of integrating them 
to create a vibrant, engaging streetscape.  The Planning Department has recommended the 
petitioner consider vertical integration of the uses (i.e., retail uses on the ground floor with 
office and residential above) to create an interesting, pedestrian-friendly streetscape that will 
encourage people to walk throughout the development.  Given that the office building and 
residential building will likely be separately managed limits this effort, though some proposed 
retail at grade near the residences will help create a synergy with the community use/ public 
space without being detrimental to the residential experience.  The site has been designed with 
adequate sidewalks and pathways, and staff would be supportive of additional retail spaces 
along the internal frontages of the business and residential buildings with a series of smaller 
businesses, so as to encourage exploration of the site and provide more points of interest. 
 
Architectural Design.  To date, neither the petitioner nor the MBTA staff has submitted plans 
for the Intermodal Commuter Facility (ICF).  During testimony at the public hearing on 
November 27, 2012, MBTA representatives explained the process for designing such a facility.  
It includes several opportunities for public input as design proceeds.  As part of the lease 
agreement between the petitioner and the MBTA, the petitioner is responsible for financing the 
design and construction of the ICF and without this parking structure, the proposed mixed-use 
development cannot be built.  While the petitioner is seeking State funds to cover a portion of 
the cost associated with the ICF construction, the State is awaiting an indication of community 
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support, such as an affirmative vote on the special permit application.  The petitioner should be 
prepared to discuss progress on this issue at the working session and/or provide a schematic 
design of this structure so as to better understand the physical relationship between proposed 
structures in the vicinity and the public view of the site. 
 
In addition to the design of the ICF, the Planning Board and several Aldermen have expressed 
disappointment about the architectural detailing on the residential building.  While in general 
the Board cannot judge a project specifically on the architecture of a building, in this case, the 
Board must make a finding that the project demonstrates “Excellence in placemaking.”  Per 
Section 30-24(i)(6), this means that the “proposed Mixed-Use Development provides high 
quality architectural design and site planning so as to enhance the visual and civic quality of the 
site and the overall experience for residents of and visitors to both the Mixed-Use Development 
and its surroundings.”  The residential structure is viewed prominently from Grove Street.  
Previous designs of this building have been oriented toward the street so as to relate to the 
residential structures on the south side of Grove Street.  The most recent plans have been 
reoriented away from Grove Street and toward the surface parking lot.  The Planning 
Department feels that both frontages should interface with their surroundings and suggests the 
petitioner reconsider the design of the Grove Street frontage, in particular.   
 
Open Space.  The Mixed-Use 3 zone requires that 15% of the development parcel be reserved 
for beneficial open space and that 50% of this beneficial open space be freely open to the 
public.  While the submitted site plan shows that the proposed development complies with 
these requirements, the Planning Department does not believe that the proposed open space 
follows the intent of these provisions.  The park along Grove Street in front of the 
retail/community center building includes areas for both active and passive recreation.  This 
area will indeed be a gathering place for residents and visitors to the site.  However, the rest of 
the “beneficial open space” is more isolated and remote.  The benches are placed in these 
otherwise undevelopable areas and the features and/or access to these areas should be made 
engaging so as to be functional and fully utilized. 
 
Sidewalks and pathways.  The proposed development includes new internal sidewalks and 
along Grove Street to get to the site.  The petitioner has also agreed to provide bike lanes along 
Grove Street including over the Route 95 Bridge.  The Planning Department has consistently 
advocated for five-foot bike lanes across the bridge and wherever else it is feasible along Grove 
Street.  That said, there is a real space constraint close to the train trestle.  In response to this 
discussion at the public hearings, the development team submitted a letter on January 22, 2013 
in which it agreed to modify the layout of Grove Street to accommodate wider bike lanes if the 
City agreed this was desirable.  The Planning Department recommends that the petitioner 
submit plans showing this modified cross section for further review.  
 
The internal pedestrian and bicycle circulation appears to be adequate to connect the different 
uses on-site; however, the plans do not show all proposed locations of bike racks.  The Planning 
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Department recommends that bike racks/corrals be spread throughout the site, including under 
cover in the residential parking structure similar to the one shown within the office building 
garage. 
 
In addition, the internal roundabout will slow vehicular traffic to ensure further pedestrian 
safety at intersections.  To provide internal connections to the beneficial open space on-site as 
well as connections to off-site amenities, the petitioner has worked with the MBTA to provide 
access from the development parcel to the edge of the MBTA property nearest the Charles 
River.  Neither the petitioner nor the MBTA have control over the informal pathway system 
along the banks of the Charles River; however, the petitioner has volunteered to build an 
overlook on MBTA property that could connect to the river in the future, if the Department of 
Conservation and Recreation (DCR), which owns the riverfront property, and the City’s 
Conservation Commission grant permission.  An elevated overlook will likely provide better 
views of the river than can be seen now from ground level.  This feature retains the possibility 
of a bike and/or pedestrian path on the old train trestle over the highway toward the Newton 
Lower Falls neighborhood. This path should be continuous through the site to allow for 
residents of Lower Falls to access the MBTA station and for children to walk to the Williams 
School without crossing major intersections on Grove Street at grade.  Further, a group of 
residents has submitted a description of potential off-site pathways in this area to which this 
internal pathway system could connect in the future (See Attachment A). 
 
The petitioner has not submitted architectural plans of the proposed overlook, so further 
analysis of this amenity is difficult.  Additional information about how this overlook could 
interface with possible future connections with walking and/or biking trails would be useful.  In 
addition, the Planning Department requests that the petitioner submit a landscape plan for the 
pathway from the office building to the overlook; so far, all of the landscape plans submitted 
for the project end at the office building and shows the proposed materials and design of the 
path only.  There are no proposed plantings along the edges of the path to make this walk more 
pleasant and appealing. While the overlook will not be on land included in the development 
parcel, the pathway will be part of the project and appropriate landscaping along this path 
should be included, as well.  
 
On-site vehicular circulation.  In general, the on-site vehicular circulation appears adequate for 
the number of cars expected.  The Planning Department is pleased that the petitioner has 
reinstalled a roundabout at the four-way intersection opposite the residential building and the 
office building.  This roundabout was removed from the plans submitted at the last working 
session when a roundabout was added at the Collector-Distributor Road (C-D Road).  Several 
Aldermen questioned this decision at the working session.  As a result, the roundabout has 
since been added back into the plan.  In addition to facilitating the steady, safe flow of traffic 
within the site, the roundabout will also provide more open space than a four-way stop 
intersection would have. 
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Deliveries.  In response to questions at the public hearings about how each building will be 
serviced for trash pick-up and deliveries, the development team submitted additional plans 
showing these details.  The plans showing the loading route for Building C (the 
retail/community center) are confusing (See Attachment B).  How does the delivery truck get 
into the tight loading area in the ICF?  In addition, it appears as though the truck will be parked 
on the sidewalk leading to the parking structure.  While the ICF is on the MBTA’s parcel, the 
petitioner has located a loading area within this structure to service Building C.  How can the 
City ensure that the final design of the ICF will include this loading facility? 
 
COMPREHENSIVE SIGN PACKAGE 
At the Urban Design Commission’s (UDC) March 20th meeting, representatives of the 
development team presented a comprehensive sign package, as required by the Mixed-Use 3 
zoning district.  The UDC made several comments and has submitted a memo with a detailed 
analysis of the package (See Attachment C).  Chief among the UDC’s concerns is the size and 
number of tenant signs on Building C along Grove Street.  The development team has proposed 
large, horizontal tenant banners in addition to signage within a sign band above the doorway to 
each store.  The UDC believes that these signs are excessive and out of scale with the building 
relative to the retail establishment it is identifying.  At the meeting, the development team 
seemed amenable to some changes to the proposed tenant signage, but to date no changes 
have been submitted for review. 
 
The UDC also expressed concerns about the proposed internal wayfinding signage.  The 
development team presented plans that show large green “highway-like” signs along the 
internal roadways.  These signs will direct vehicular traffic on the site to Route 95/128 via the C-
D Road.  Similar large green signs are also proposed at off-site locations to direct traffic to enter 
the site from the C-D Road.  Off-site, this type of sign is appropriate; however, while the 
Planning Department understands the need to direct vehicles to the C-D road to exit the site, 
the proposed signs are too large and for the interior of the site.  We recommend that the 
development team redesign the interior directional signs to fit into the streetscape and of the 
mixed-use project.  In addition, we recommend that the petitioner consider adding signage to 
direct pedestrians and vehicles to the various uses within the site.  
 
SNOW STORAGE 
After the public hearings, the development team submitted a letter explaining its plans with 
regard to snow plowing and storage.  The developer and the MBTA intend to collaborate on a 
snow program that will include storage of snow along the roadways and sidewalks after a light 
storm and removal of snow from the site after a significant weather event.  
 
PETITIONER’S RESPONSIBILITIES 

1) Provide at a minimum, schematic design and elevations of the Intermodal Commuter 
Facility. 

2) Provide roadway section showing five-foot bike lanes along Grove Street where feasible. 
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3) Submit planting plan for pathway from the Development Parcel to the Charles River. 
4) Submit architectural elevations of the proposed Charles River Overlook. 
5) Clarify the loading arrangement for Building C. 
6) Consider a more comprehensive, appropriately scaled on-site wayfinding plan. 

 
 
 
Attachment A: Walking and biking trail connections to and from Riverside 
Attachment B: Building C Loading Route  
Attachment C: Memo from Urban Design Commission, dated March 28, 2013 
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